
Town of Mendon

Selectboard






April 21, 2014
Members of Selectboard present:  Greg Smith, Larry Courcelle, Geoff Wells
Town Officers and employees present: Sara Tully, Town Administrator, Bill Ellis, Road Commissioner, Phil Douglas, Constable/Planning Commission, Nancy Gondella, Bookkeeper/Office Manager, Justin Lindholm, Planning Commission
Residents and visitors present: None
The Selectboard Meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM at the Town Office.
Administrative Matters
Selectmen's Orders were reviewed and signed.

L. Courcelle moved to approve the minutes of 3/24/14.  Seconded by G. Wells.  The motion passed unanimously.  
Financial Report  N. Gondella presented a year to date financial report and highlighted various areas of the budget for the Selectboard to discuss.
Old Business

FEMA Project Closeout Status  N. Gondella provided an overview of the FEMA Project Closeout process.  N. Gondella and S. Tully met with Mary Andees from the State of Vermont to start working on closeout of large projects.   There are 9 large projects that require closeout.  M. Andees informed us that 2 projects were closed by FEMA.  N. Gondella and S. Tully will work on the remaining projects this summer.
Vault Mold and Town Office Building Maintenance  N. Gondella reported that mold was discovered on many of the books in the vault.  N. Gondella contacted the State of Vermont Archives for recommendations.  N. Gondella took action immediately isolating and removing books with active mold growing on them and testing the humidity in the vault.  A high level of humidity in the vault is allowing mold spores to grow.  Lowering the humidity in the vault will cause the mold to go dormant again.  11 books were sent to Kofile to be cleaned for $1,375.  A dehumidifier was purchased for $200.  The Town Office continues to have issues with the air conditioning vents.  Periodically they need to be cleared of water that has accumulated in the vents.  The air conditioning is very rarely used.  This could be a contributing factor to the humidity problem in the vault.  N. Gondella will contact Excel Plumbing and Heating.  On Tuesday, April 15th, water started surfacing in the parking lot.  It was determined that frost broke a cap off the plumbing to the old building.  This allowed water to flow freely from the well through the pipes under the parking lot where the old building was located.  It was able to be turned off on Thursday April 17th via a valve in the utility room of the office.  
Computer Replacement  N. Gondella updated the antivirus programs on all the computers after a recent incident that the Town was sending out SPAM.  Some of the computers are so old that updates will be required to continue to run software.  N. Gondella will determine the computer needs of all departments and propose replacement options.
Letter of Support for land transfer to the Coolidge State Forest  The Selectboard reviewed and discussed a letter of support for 180 acres of land in Mendon to become part of the Coolidge State Forest.  A large portion of the land is located in Shrewsbury consisting of 800 acres. The Selectboard supports establishing a right of way to connect the towns in the event of an emergency or disaster. The Selectboard also discussed concerns about increased traffic on Mendon’s roads to access the Coolidge State Forest.  This area of town received heavy damage from Tropical Storm Irene and has limited access and will request financial assistance from the State for increased traffic to the Coolidge State Forest.  The Selectboard approved the letter of support with changes.
Legal Trail at Elbow Road J. Lindholm reported that Patrick Dupuis is encumbering a town highway with barricades and large maple sap collection equipment.  He has also installed signs that state “construction in progress”.  B. Ellis reported that Mr. Dupuis has contacted him and requested trail maintenance.  The Selectboard informed Mr. Dupuis last year that he needed to present a plan to the Selectboard for approval.  B. Ellis will contact Mr. Dupuis to remove barricades blocking the road, restore the road to original condition after sugaring season and to inform the Selectboard of the plan to maintain the legal trail before he does the work.
FEMA Alternate Project Applications for R11 Notch Road and R12 Bridge 22  The final draft of the SRIA application for R11 Notch Road and FEMA alternate application for Bridge 22 were reviewed and signed.  
Road Crew Summer Help  A full time member of the road crew will be out on medical leave for a few months.  Our part time employees will work a full time schedule to cover the medical leave.  The town will be looking for part time work to fill in the remaining hours.
Maintenance Truck #2 and Grader Wing  B. Ellis informed the Selectboard that Truck #2 needs approximately $1200 to $1500 of maintenance and repairs to plow parts and $500 to the Grader Wing.  B. Ellis would like to complete this maintenance while the plow equipment is still on the truck.  The Selectboard agreed.
Bridge Inspection Reports & Receipt Acknowledgement  The Selectboard reviewed and signed the Acknowledgement of Receipt of the inspection reports.
Salt Shed Review by Dubois & King  S. Tully reported that D. Conger, Dubois & King discussed the repairs to the salt shed walls will be in the $200K range.  The Selectboard should look at alternative structures and/or repurposing the existing building.  B. Ellis requested filling the building with sand and salt which is part of normal operations at this time of year.  The Selectboard agreed to purchase sand and salt because the town has no plan or source of funding finalized for the project.
Woodward Road Project  Request For Proposal has been published in the Rutland Herald, bid openings are on 4/23/14 at 1:00 PM at the Town Office.  The Selectboard issue a notice of award  at their meeting on 4/28/14.
AOT Structures Grant Application  The town applied for two structures grants for culvert replacements.  The Selectboard reveiwed codes and standards adopted March 28, 2013.  The Selectboard signed the certification stating they have reviewed the codes and standards.  S. Tully presented the AOT Annual financial plan.  The Selectboard reviewed and approved the plan as adopted at Town Meeting 2014.
Motion by G. Smith to Enter Executive Session at 7:45 PM to discuss personnel with the Selectboard, P. Douglas, B. Ellis and S. Tully present.  Motion seconded by L. Courcelle.  The motion passed unanimously.  The Chair declared the Board out of Executive Session at 8:20 PM.  No decisions made.
Special Officer Position  The Selectboard review an application and a release for information submitted by P. Douglas.  S. Tully presented an application and release for employment check that was provided by the Vermont League of Cities and Towns.  The Selectboard requested that the application from VLCT be utilized.
Law Enforcement Expenses  P. Douglas presented $746.66 of expenses that he requested to be reimbursed from the town.  The Selectboard discussed that expenses should receive prior approval and they will review the expenses.
Governor’s Highway Safety Program Equipment Grant  The safety equipment totaling $2,000 must be purchased by the end of May and installed or in operation within 30 days.  P. Douglas will provide a list of equipment eligible to purchase under the grant.  The Selectboard will review at the next meeting.
Motion by G. Smith to convene the Liquor Control Board.  Motion seconded by G. Wells.  The motion passed unanimously.

Motion by G. Smith to approve the Liquor Licenses for:

1. PS,LLC  dba Thai Pan Authentic Thai Cuisine 

2. Ski Management LLC dba Mendon Mountainview Lodge
Motion seconded by L. Courcelle.  The motion passed unanimously.

There being no further business, G. Smith moved to adjourn at 9:40 PM.  Motion carried.
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